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From: Paul Lewis 
Sent: Tuesday, 9 April 2024 10:00 AM
To: CoM Meetings
Cc: Ciara Cancian
Subject: FMC Meeting Submission - 9 April 2024 - Agenda Item 6.1
Attachments: 2024-04-09 - FMC Submission (24 Little Dockland Drive, Docklands).pdf

Categories:

Dear CoM, 
  
Please find attached my written submission in relation to the FMC Meeting on 9 April 2024 in support of Agenda 
Item 6.1 on behalf of the permit applicant. 
  
I will also be making a verbal submission. 
  
Please don’t hesitate to contact me if you have any queries. 
  
Thanks, 
  

 

Paul Lewis 
 

 (
 

he/him
 

)
  

Tract
 

 

  

    

 

 

We acknowledge the Traditional Custodians of Country throughout Australia, their Elders and ancestors. 

We recognise the rich heritage and profound connection to Country of First People, including their 

influence on land, waters, sky and community as skilled land shapers and place makers, which has endured 

for millennia. 
 

Please consider the environment before printing this email. The information in this message and in any files included in this message may be 
confidential. If you are not the intended recipient, please notify the sender immediately and delete or destroy all copies of this message and 
any associated files. 
   

  































From: c t
To: CoM Meetings
Cc: Sally Capp - Lord Mayor of Melbourne
Subject: FMC 9/4/2024 Agenda Item 6.3 Place and Road Naming Policy
Date: Tuesday, 9 April 2024 4:38 AM

Dear City of Melbourne,

This is a written response in regards to the Future Melbourne Committee FMC meeting of
Tuesday the 9th of April, 2024 and in particular Agenda Item 6.3 Place and Road Naming
Policy.

Thank you to Julian Edwards, Acting Director City Strategies, City of Melbourne and the
management team for producing this report.

I support the prioritising of Aboriginal names, words, language and culture in the naming
of places and streets in the City of Melbourne. I support the prioritising of naming places
and streets in honour of significant women who have made an important contribution to
the lives of the citizens of Melbourne.

This will take City of Melbourne further along the path in their journey to achieve the
goals of the City of Melbourne Reconciliation Action Plan. The story of women who have
stood up and fought for their rights, who have achieved great things for the community
needs to be recognised. City of Melbourne are to be congratulated for presenting this
report, and prioritising naming streets and places in such a way as has been recommended.

It's important to recognise the importance of what connection to Country is for the
Wurundjeri Woiwurrung people and the Bunurung people. It is important to recognise that
Aboriginal people have a deep, intrinsic need to have that real connection to Country.
Councillors have all experienced a welcome to Country ceremony by eEders of the
Wurundjeri Woiwurrung people and the Elders of the Bunurung people. When you
experience first hand this type of ceremony, you feel the depth of care and love Elders
have for looking after the land, the water and the children. With that kind of commitment
to caring for country, do you seriously think that the Elders would rent the land for 100
years, or 99 years? 

I am writing these words on the Unceded lands of the Wurundjeri people of the Kulin
Nation. They dispute the version of history that states that they showed a lack of care, and
that they were prepared to throw away thousands of generations of tradition, for a box that
had the equivalent of a Silver Mirror, some bead necklaces, some blankets and a couple of
axes.
When you have a deep think about it, and you factor in the gravitas and respect for
tradition that you felt at a Welcome to Country ceremony you may come to the conclusion
that it is a nonsensical concept that the Elders would throw everything away.

After John Batman sailed up here from Tasmania, sometime before the official British
settlement was established,he had a look around the place and considered it ideal land for a
grazier. Upon returning to Van Diemen's Land, did John Batman write to the British
Government, Colony of New South Wales?
And did John Batman ask the British Government, Colony of New South Wales if it would
be okay if he came up here and started a run? And did the British Government, Colony of
New South Wales respond to this request with the answer - 'No, that would not be okay!' ?

The point is that John Batman decided to move up here, despite being told not to, after he



asked permission to do so, from the British Government Colony of New South Wales. He
defied the wishes of the British Government,Colony of New South Wales!

However, by writing to Sydney, and asking permission to settle here from the British
Government,Colony of New South Wales he was recognising and acknowledging that the
British Government, Colony of New South Wales was the ruling authority in this area.

Later on, were he to take the position with Captain William Lonsdale, or anyone at all, that
he was a Free Man and that when he came here this was freehold land, that position would
be untenable.

Returning to this notion that, with the help of Gillibrand that John Batman obtained a
treaty with the Elders, consider the character of this man, and his position here. He knows
that this was Crown Land, he knew that he had to ask permission to settle here, and after
having his request refused , he defied the wishes of the British Government, Colony of
New South Wales, and with a whole bunch of people decides to come here anyway! City
of Melbourne need to seriously consider this, when assessing the situation with naming
streets and places. City of Melbourne need to know this.

The 8th Governor of NSW, Sir Richard Bourke, arrived here on the HMS Rattlesnake in
March 1837. He was here to see how things were progressing with Captain Lonsdale, his
administrative team, his surveyors, his 30 British soldiers from the King's own 4th
Regiment and the 30 Convicts (the Road Crew!) were going.
Things were going well.

Governor Bourke had the responsibility to name this place. The priority was to select a
name appropriate for an official British settlement.
Governor Bourke named this place after William Lamb, the 2nd Viscount of Melbourne.
He named this place after the incumbent British Prime Minister.
Melbourne is a very British name!
Governor Bourke had the responsibility to name the streets that Captain William Lonsdale
and his surveyors and road crew had constructed.
Governor Bourke named Bourke Street after himself. He could, he was the Governor. He
named William Street after the King. He told Captain King, of the British Army, (who
travelled here on the HMS Rattlesnake, and with fellow soldiers by the side of the
Governor) that he was naming King Street after the King.
He named Elizabeth Street after his wife, because, well, she would be upset if he had a
street named after himself and she did not.
Lonsdale Street was named after, you guessed it, Captain William Lonsdale.
The story goes that a request was made by a few people that this place should be called
Batmania.
What do you think the response was from Governor Sir Richard Bourke? After John
Batman had defied the wishes of the British Government,Colony of New South Wales by
setting here after being told not to.
In behaving in this manner, John Batman made himself and illegal and unofficial settler.

It is important that people appreciate the time and effort City of Melbourne give in their
ambition to reach the goals of the Reconciliation Action Plan for the City of Melbourne.
One of the aims of the Reconciliation Action Plan is discovering the truth.

One of the most inspiring selections of naming a place was the decision to honour the
memory of Wurundjeri elder William Barak by naming the great footbridge that links the
City with the MCG.



People are inspired to learn more about William Barak after walking across the William
Barak Bridge.

https://www.visitvictoria.com/see-and-do/art-and-culture/history-and-heritage/victorian-
stories/william-barak

There are many more examples of an inspired selection of a street name.

City of Melbourne listened to Cherry Bar's James Young, Paddy Donovan and the
passionate rock and roll community, and in an inspired move, decided to rename a laneway
AC/DC Lane. This Lane is named after the legendary band AC/DC. Visiting AC/DC Lane
is on the bucket list of things to do for serious international touring musicians and tourists.

The street sign of AC/DC Lane is the public art collection of the City of Melbourne.

https://citycollection.melbourne.vic.gov.au/sign-ac-dc-lane/

More than thirty poets are immortalised in the street names of Elwood. There's a pocket of
Elwood that the locals refer to as Poets Corner.

https://melbournewalks.com.au/elwood-poetry-walk/

Poets that inspired the naming of streets in Elwood include Shakespeare, Wordsworth,
Robert Burns, Tennyson, Dryden, Milton, Addison, Thackeray, Southey, Byron,
Goldsmith, Keats, William Butler Yeats, Meredith, Coleridge, Dickens, Bronte and the
Australians Henry Lawson and Adam Lindsay Gordon. The vast majority of these poets
are British. Melbourne is an incredible literary city, exemplified by a whole clutch of
streets in Elwood named after poets.

Harry Houdini, the world's greatest magician and escapologist , whilst doing a series of
sold-out shows at the Athenaeum Theatre on Collins Street in 1910 took the time one day
to go to Diggers Rest where he became the first man to fly an aeroplane in Australia.
They named Houdini Drive at Diggers Rest to commemorate this occasion.

https://blogs.slv.vic.gov.au/such-was-life/houdini-flies-in-diggers-rest/

Houdini flew his Voisin aeroplane on the 18 March, 1910 at Diggers Rest, Victoria.

The State Library of New South Wales has a fantastic photo of Harry Houdini airborne in
his Voisin aeroplane at Diggers Rest, March 1910. The photograph is credited to Marc
Pourpe.

https://www.sl.nsw.gov.au/houdini-airborne-his-voisin-diggers-rest-march-1910-
photograph-marc-pourpe

The next month at Rosehill Racecourse, NSW Harry Houdini repeated the feat of flying
his plane. A real showman. Rosehill, Sydney, NSW, Australia is the birthplace of John
Batman.

Marc Pourpe was a French pioneer aviator, and a friend of Harry Houdini.

https://schifferbooks.com/products/raoul-lufbery-and-marc-pourpe-from-the-birth-of-
aviation-to-the-lafayette-escadrille-1909-1918



Marc Pourpe was a legendary pioneer aviator. After flying 30 missions for the French Air
Force during the Great War (World War 1), Pourpe and his observer died whilst Pourpe
was attempting to land after a long reconnaissance mission on an overcast (ciel couvert)
day. Descending through the clouds towards the aerodrome his plane appeared to slide
sideways.

Marc Pourpe's final resting place is a cemetery in Carnel, Lorient. Citizens in Lorient
wanted future generations to know of Marc Pourpe. There is a street in Carnel, Lorient
named after the pioneering aviator of France, Marc Pourpe.

It is evident that recognising, remembering and commemorating important people and
events is a big part of the culture of Melbourne. Prioritising Aboriginal people, language
and culture and prioritising women will make the City a better place.

Best regards,
Chris Thrum 





registered, first served basis. *






